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Subscribe to the ACBI listserv (Indiana-l@acblists.org) by going to www.acblists.org and click on the ACB-Indiana link.
ACBI Website: https://www.acb-indiana.org
Focus is published four times a year: March, June, September, and December.  It is available via e-Mail, in large print, on cassette and PC disk, with special translated file for Braille output.  Article submissions should be sent to the editor by: March 1, June 1, September 1, or November 15.  
Rita Kersh edits this newsletter and can be contacted at hoosierrita60@gmail.com or 1820 G Street, Bedford, Indiana 47421.
Edward Stahl narrates the Focus for cassette output.  Don Koors is responsible for the printing and mailing of hard copies, as well as e-mail distribution and cassette duplication and distribution.
Ways to contribute to the American Council of the Blind of Indiana:
1) Those much-needed contributions, which are tax-deductible, can be sent to ACBI, Attn: Cindy Brooking, 676 VFW Road, Mitchell, Indiana 47446 or through our website noted above.
2) Shop Amazon and support ACBI 
3) Vehicle donations: 1-800-929-8659.  You can donate cars, trucks, vans, and boats.  Live operators are on hand 7 days a week and it includes free pick-up.
4) Consider including a gift to ACBI in your Last Will and Testament.  
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From Your President

By Barbara Salisbury

Dear ACBI Members:

We are finally to the holiday season of 2021; I can’t believe it.  Although the year seems to have flown by, I hope you are well and planning to see friends and family during the Thanksgiving and Christmas season.

As you know, we have elected a new president, so this will be my last letter to you in this role.  First, I want to congratulate Rita Kersh on her election as ACBI’s next president.  We have worked closely over these past 4 years, and I appreciate her dedication to ACBI!  I wish her much success in this next season as president with ACBI.

Additionally, I want to congratulate our other Board officers and Board directors elected at our convention this fall:  Vice-president Kari Goodman, Secretary Michelle Hahn, Treasurer Cindy Brooking; and Directors:  Mary Stores, Melissa Wobshal, Regina Vonderhaar, and Deanna Austin.

Regarding our convention for 2022, we hope to hold this event in Bloomington, and are planning to partner once again with Ohio.  This has been a very fruitful partnership, and we hope to continue in this effort.  Stay tuned to the Indiana email list for updates for our 2022 convention.

Lastly, I’d like to highlight some of the achievements we, the ACBI membership working together, have accomplished over the past 4 years.  I will not attempt to name everyone that contributed to these achievements in moving ACBI forward, because I know I will miss someone in that process!  But, as an all-volunteer organization, it takes all of us working together to sustain this organization and propel it forward, and your efforts are so greatly appreciated!

In the last 4 years, together we:

2018:  Rebuilt the ACBI website and contracted with our webmaster, ACBI’s first “employee”;

Hosted our first joint convention with Ohio;

2019:  Held our first Board training through Executive Volunteer Services;

Established and began building a convention fund by allowing people to choose whether half of the proceeds from their donated item to our auction went to their chapter or to the ACBI convention fund;

2020:  Experienced a pandemic which derailed our convention plans, which would have been our second hosting with Ohio; and in place of this convention, began holding monthly Information Station calls in an effort to connect our members and inform and share on topics of interest to our community;

In the spring, began following through on our resolution adopted at the 2018 convention to ensure the accessibility of absentee voting for our community; and with the help and support of Clark Rachfal (ACB’s advocacy and governmental affairs director) launched an advocacy effort with Disability Rights Attorneys and the office of Indiana Disability Rights;  

Established the ACBI email list to enhance our communication, giving us a more instant way to issue advocacy alerts and to share information;

2021:  Devised a plan for ACBI’s participation in ACB’s first virtual elections, and utilized the Indiana email list to help in accomplishing this goal.

2021: Formed the Dobson committee to ensure that the Dobson funds were publicized and awarded to qualified individuals, accomplishing the goal of distributing all the funds by midsummer;

Held a very successful and well received celebration picnic and weekend for ACBI’s fiftieth anniversary;

Established a committee to pursue the development of an investment statement policy, which is in progress now.

This list above does not even include all the work of the Board and its supporting members as we work to insure the ongoing sustainability of ACBI!  We are a long-standing organization, 50 years, and we owe a big thank you to those that came before us; and I trust we all will pledge to work together to see that ACBI continues to achieve its goals well into the future!

I wish you all a very merry holiday season!

Dues are Due!
It’s that time of year again to pay your ACBI dues.  Remember, the $7 you pay for dues not only covers your ACBI dues, but your membership in ACB.  You will have voting privileges in both organizations, plus access to all the magazines and newsletters, too.

So, get your dues in ASAP by either mailing them to:

ACBI

PO Box 2216

Bedford, IN  47421

or pay online at: acb-indiana.org.

If you are a chapter member or want to join a chapter, check with the chapter representative (noted below under “Contact Information”) to find out the dues for that specific chapter.
There is power in numbers and we want to see ACBI grow!

Heartland Association News

By Ted Boardman

Heartland ACB Summary of 2021 Activity

Our chapter has regularly scheduled meetings every other month, starting in February. Because of COVID-19 infection concerns, we have not held in-person meetings in 2021 and have instead met via Zoom, which also allowed people with standard phones to join the conversation.

In February, Ted did a presentation on the pros and cons of smart home devices. Setup and regular use were discussed, as well as the different options for controlling devices that might be helpful to our community. We also listened to a presentation from Amazon staff about smart appliances and the different certification levels, designed to make finding “frustration-free” devices easier.

In April, Ted outlined a possible framework, and all provided input on community outreach: who to reach, what to share. We also discussed a possible social/fundraiser at a restaurant and fall cookout.

In June, we invited participants to share one or two items they selected from the ACB National Convention program. We also planned our ADA celebration activity, which was to staff a booth and do community outreach at the July outdoor event in downtown Bloomington.

In August, we planned to review a draft of a local guide for community members who are impacted with low vision or blindness. Due to the low turnout, we did not conduct the meeting.

In October, five members attended, and we discussed possibilities for future meetings and ways to increase participation and membership. We are planning to have an in-person December meeting, with an option to participate via Zoom for those who are unable to attend in person.

SCAVI news

By Rich Vonderhaar
If those of us at the South Central Association of the Visually Impaired could have baked a cake, lit a candle, made a wish for early October and blew that candle out, that wish would have been to finish 2021 strong.  Happy story is that wish was indeed granted.  At our October meeting we put the finishing touches on the plans for our chili supper which is our biggest event and fund raiser of the year.  On Saturday October 9 we actually pulled it off.  This was our fourth year to do this.  Each year we have learned things and done better.  The event is unique in that our members do all the cooking, which gives that home cooked touch.  Every year the event has gotten more popular here in Lawrence County.  We sold a hundred tickets and made approximately $1200 from the supper and silent auction.  It all happened because our members, friends and volunteers worked together in the planning, publicity, ticket sales, cooking, serving, greeting and clean up.  Best of all everyone had a great time.  Most of our guests stayed around to enjoy desserts and door prizes as well a great evening of fun with so many people together.

At our November meeting, Jennifer Lyman from Vanda Pharmaceuticals spoke about some new research on non-24, a sleep disorder common among many visually impaired people.  In December we will have our Christmas party.

After beginning 2021 with several of our members just getting over COVID-19, we couldn’t have been happier with the way the year ended.  One thing we would like to do next year which we couldn’t really do in 2021 is grow our membership.  Like most ACB chapters, the pandemic made that difficult, but we head to next year with the glass half full and looking forward to another great year.

Over the Back Fence
Here are some Christmas trivia questions and answers you can share at your Christmas party:
How do you say Merry Christmas in Hawaiian?
Mele Kalikimaka

Which country started the tradition of putting up a Christmas tree?

Germany

What would you be drinking if you had ‘Glühwein?’

Mulled wine

Rudolph The Red-Nosed Reindeer started off as a marketing gimmick for what store?

Montgomery Ward

Who tries to stop Christmas from coming, by stealing all things of Christmas from “the Who’s”?

The Grinch

What is the best-selling Christmas song ever?

“White Christmas” by Bing Crosby

In Charles Dickens’ “A Christmas Carol,” what was Mr. Scrooge’s first name?

Ebenezer

As the clock chimes midnight to ring in the New Year, a Spanish tradition involves eating twelve of what – one for each chime?

Grapes

What’s the most popular kind of tree to use for a Christmas tree?

A Nordmann Fir

In the song “Frosty the Snowman,” what made Frosty come to life?

An old silk hat

According to legend, what holiday goodies were shaped to resemble a shepherd’s staff, as a way to remind children of the shepherds who visited baby Jesus?

Candy canes

How many ghosts are there in ‘A Christmas Carol?’

Four

Which president had his own special recipe for eggnog?

George Washington

“Miracle on 34th Street” centers on what real-life department store?

Macy’s

What sparks roughly 100 accidental fires each holiday season?

Dried out Christmas trees

In the song “Winter Wonderland,” what do we call the snowman?

Parson Brown

What Christmas beverage is also known as “milk punch?”

Eggnog

Who helped Rudolph after he left the North Pole?

Hermey the Elf and Yukon Cornelius

What country has the tradition of filling children’s clogs with candy and treats on December 5?

The Netherlands

What figure from English folklore came to be associated with Santa Claus?

Father Christmas

What alcohol is used to “spike” eggnog?

Rum

How long does it take for a tree to reach average, ideal “Christmas tree” height?

15 years

Who played George Bailey in the Christmas classic It’s a Wonderful Life?

Jimmy Stewart

What do people traditionally put on top of a Christmas tree?

An angel

What traditional Christmas decoration is actually a parasitic plant?

Mistletoe

Researchers Report 
Six-Month Results from Biogen-Sponsored XLRP Gene Therapy Clinical Trial: Vision improvements observed with medium and high doses

By Foundation Fighting Blindness

Researchers at the University of Oxford in the UK have reported initial results for their Phase 1/2 gene therapy clinical trial for people with X-linked retinitis pigmentosa (XLRP) caused by mutations in the gene RPGR. The Biogen-sponsored trial was led by Dr. Robert MacLaren, professor of ophthalmology, University of Oxford. The trial was formerly sponsored by Nightstar Therapeutics (a spinoff of the University of Oxford), which was acquired by Biogen. Initial results from the study were published online in the journal Nature Medicine. The trial is underway at multiple sites in the US and the UK.

Results of the trial were reported for 18 patients in six ascending dosage groups (three patients per group) at six-month follow-up. Overall, six patients, all of whom were in the medium or higher dose groups, demonstrated clinically significant vision gains in retinal sensitivity (as measured by microperimetry) and visual fields. The region of improvement correlated with the site of the subretinal treatment injection.

In their Nature Medicine research paper, Dr. MacLaren and his co-authors said, “In XLRP, the expectation has been stabilization of visual decline by rescuing the remaining cells from cell death, because improvements in visual function above baseline were not previously detected in animal models.” 

Researchers noted that seven of nine patients in the higher dose groups had mild retinal inflammatory responses, which were resolved with oral corticosteroid treatments.

“The results from this early-stage, safety-focused, gene therapy trial for people with XLRP are encouraging, especially given the subjects have advanced retinal degeneration,” says Brian Mansfield, PhD, executive vice president of research and chief scientific officer at the Foundation Fighting Blindness. “We look forward to longer term results as well as results for people with less advanced disease.”

The Biogen XLRP gene therapy involves injection of healthy copies of RPGR underneath the retina. The RPGR copies are contained in a human-engineered virus, known as an adeno-associated virus or AAV, which is designed to readily penetrate retinal cells to deliver the therapeutic genetic cargo.

The Foundation Fighting Blindness funded earlier canine research for an XLRP gene therapy at the University of Pennsylvania School of Veterinary Medicine that informed human studies of the approach.

Contact Information for 2021 Board of Directors
Officers:

President: Barbara Salisbury, Bloomington

812-369-0355, Barbara.salisbury@att.net

Vice-president: Rita Kersh, Bedford 

812-278-3038, Hoosierrita60@gmail.com 

Secretary: Kari Goodman, Mitchell

812-276-7646, klgoodman1976@gmail.com

Treasurer: Cindy Brooking, Mitchell
812-797-2185, cindyfleener@yahoo.com 

Past president: Lynn Powers, Indianapolis

powlynn@gmail.com 
Directors: 

Mike Adams, Bloomington

zumadams-hsg@yahoo.com
Ted Boardman, Bloomington

tedboardman@yahoo.com

Michelle Hahn, Bloomington

michellekhahn@gmail.com
Deanne Hart, Muncie

d64hart@outlook.com

Gerry Koors, Indianapolis

Gerrykoors@aol.com

Bill Sparks, Indianapolis

bill@billsparks.org
Regina Vonderhaar, Bedford

rvonderhaar@att.net
Vicky Western, Columbia City

vwestern9@gmail.com
Melissa Wobschall, West Lafayette

mkwobsch@gmail.com
Chapter Representatives:
Circle City: John Huffman
j73.huffman@comcast.net

Heartland Association: Mary Stores
mstores@indiana.edu
SCAVI: Dolly Sowder, Bedford
mdsowder90@sbcglobal.net

NOTE: Mention of products and services in this newsletter is for informational purposes only and does not imply endorsement of any such product of service by the American Council of the Blind of Indiana.
RENEWAL/MEMBER APPLICATION

Persons interested in becoming a member or renewing their membership need only to send their check for $7, payable to ACBI, to Cindy Brooking, 676 VFW Road, Mitchell, Indiana 47446, along with the following information:
Name ____________________________________________________________
Address: ____________________________________________________________
City/State/Zip: ____________________________________________________________
Phone Number: _(____)_____________________________________________________
E-Mail Address: ____________________________________________________________
Occupation: ____________________________________________________________
Newsletter Format Preference: 

____ E-Mail ____ Audiocassette____ Large Print ____ Computer Disk
Blind or visually impaired? ___ yes ___no
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